          Benton Beach Corporation
Regular Board of Directors Meeting
May 6th, 2013
Present:



Absent:
Jennifer Benton-Ruiz


Carolyn B. Helander (Honorary Member)

Donna S. Chemacki


Heather Collinson
Todd Chemacki




Ellen B. Fales
            



Kate E. Fales


 
Joel E. Helander
Lynne S. Ott

Marjorie B. Spalding (Honorary Member)
Michael Johnson- Guest
Quorum:
The meeting was called to order at 7:40 p.m., with a quorum present, at the home of Marjorie Spalding, 365 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford, CT.
Secretaries 
Report:
The minutes for the meeting held on April 8th, 2013 were read aloud. The only correction was the spelling of Mark Collenberg’s name.  (Jen and Eliot’s friend who had helped with the meadow cleanup). Kate made a motion to accept the minutes as corrected.  Todd seconded the motion and it carried. 
Treasurers 
Report:
Joel reported that there had been $1,353.81 in income received for the period and $3,321.76.00 in expenses.  The opening balance on 4/08/2013 was $5,326.89 with a closing balance of $3,358.94 as of 5/06/2013. Donna made a motion to accept the February treasurer’s report as presented.  Lynne seconded the motion and it carried.  A copy of the report is enclosed. 
Calendar
 Of Events:  
 
Current dates on the 2013 Calendar of Events include:


  Tuesday, June 18th, 4pm-9pm,Lynne Ott, Alpha Club picnic, 25 people
       Thursday, June 20th, 10am-3:30 pm, Stan Chemacki, Veterans group, 15 people
       Wednesday, June 26th, 10am-8pm, Abby Chemacki, Girl Scouts, 20 people


    Wednesday, July 4th, 12 noon, Edwin Benton church picnic, 25 people


     Saturday, July 6th, 9am-Sunday July 7th, 4pm, Todd and Kim Chemacki campout, 20 people


    Friday, July 12th, 4pm-Sunday, July 14th, 4pm, Eliot Benton campout, 20 people, up to 35 on Saturday day for a birthday party


     Friday, July 19th, 1pm-Tues, July 23rd 12pm, Fales-Schaefer campout, 10 people


     Friday, July 26th, 12 noon-Sunday, July 28th, 5pm, Tim and Sharon Chemacki campout, 20 people


     Saturday, August 10th, 2pm, Benton Family Annual Picnic, downpour date Sunday, August 11th

        Friday, August 23rd, 4pm- Sunday, August 25th 4pm, Eliot, Rachel and Olivia Benton family campout, 15 people
           Sunday, September 8th, 12 noon- 5pm Fales Family picnic, 20 people

Please contact Ellen Fales for all beach requests at 401-783-2429, or ebfales@aol.com (preferred). You may also text her at 401-932-5895. All Calendar of Events activity will also be posted on the BBC website and all family are encouraged to use this. The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family members. 


Username: bbcfamily

Password: sticktogether
Hurricane
 Repair Progress
        Beach House:

At the last meeting, there was discussion on a proposal brought forward by Jennifer that involved re-building the beach house on a galvanized steel frame that would have an axle and re-movable wheels. The wheels could be attached in the event of a major hurricane and the whole beach house could be towed off site to keep it safe during a storm. Jen’s partner Mike Johnson had conceptualized the idea. Mike was present at this meeting tonight to give the Board more details on this idea.
                          Mike passed out a drawing he had prepared with the dimensions of the frame and what it would look like.  Mike would build the frame offsite, take it to be galvanized if we wanted that, then deliver it to wherever Eliot would like to work on re-building the beach house, using much of the re-claimed wood from the old beach house. The new beach house structure would be gusseted on the inside to the frame.                                                                                                                                                                                           This design would eliminate the need for piers or pinning the whole structure to the existing rock ledge and would mean that it would not have to be elevated, as we had discussed at length at the last meeting. Mike shared more details on this proposed design:

   *  There would be detachable 15-inch screw jacks at each corner, with wind cranks for bringing the level up if the need arose to tow it out. 
                           * There would be a 5,000-pound weight limit on each wind crank.

     *  Stability would be excellent.
  
     * This would eliminate the need for piers or footings. 

     *  The trailer hitch is detachable. 

     *  Lattice could be used to cover the space from the bottom of the beach house to the ground and it would not even be detected that the entire structure was on a towable frame. 

Mike also presented a more specific price for the entire welded steel frame and galvanizing. This price came to $1,352.00.  There was much discussion on this, the pros and cons. In the end, the board decided that, based on the last couple years of hurricanes and the projected model showing a steady Atlantic tide rise, we should really consider this model. When this proposal had first come up at last month’s meeting, the board liked the idea, but felt that we just did not have the funds for it at this time. Since then, we have received another donation for hurricane restoration, reflected in this months Treasurer’s Report, and it now appears that we will have enough money to consider this. Lynne made a motion to accept this proposal to build the beach house on this steel frame that would be constructed by Mike Johnson. Joel modified the motion to also include that the final frame price be no more than $1500. Jen seconded this modified motion and it passed unanimously. The board also wished to send a Memorandum of Understanding to Mike in the next couple of days, outlining the details of his proposal, so we will all be in agreement on these details. Joel and Ellen will draft this.
       Newsletter:  

Ellen was supposed to have contact Tim about a newsletter but did not do it until yesterday. This was  deferred until the next meeting. 
 Pasture Clean up:
After many, many weeks of working in the meadow this spring to clear it of the hurricane debris- hauling it off, burning it, trucking salvageable wood to the beach and then putting some of the remaining matted grass and brush on our existing brush pile in the meadow, we were feeling good about the cleanup and having it all ready for the cattle. However, just after the cleanup was completed, there was an unexpected visit from Regina Reed, Guilford’s Zoning Enforcement Officer. She had been conducting inspections of many properties on the shore following hurricane cleanup, to ensure adherence to current zoning regulations regarding wetlands. She informed us that the prior rule of having all brush at least 50 feet from the meadow floor had been changed due to the hurricane and that the distance was now 100 feet from the meadow floor and she was concerned about our brush pile in the meadow. Todd ended up removing all the new brush that we had added in the meadow cleanup and took it to the stump dump. Joel wrote to Ms. Reed informing her of this, that we have had that stable brush pile for many years and are careful stewards of our tidal wetlands.  She responded with a letter stating that the town is satisfied with the remedy.  Joel reminded the board that we must be so careful not to deposit seaweed, soil, brush or piles of sand or shells on the meadow floor. 
The topic of the meadow led to a discussion of our wetland meadow neighbors on Vineyard Avenue, whose back yards adjoin our property. It looks like there is still encroaching fill spilling over a retaining wall onto the meadow at 52 Vineyard Avenue. Ellen had written the previous owners of this property a letter referencing this problem several years ago. As we have not walked the boundary points out in the meadow in several years, we agreed to do this during this summer season to better identify problems before contacting property owners. 
      Cattle:       
           
Jonathan Page brought four head of beef cattle into the pasture on April 10th, to our delight, as it is wonderful to have them in early. One of the four is a baby just a few weeks old, whose frolicking has brought great joy to those who watch the cattle regularly from their windows.  
    Roger’s Island 

    Hurricane
    Clean-up and restoration:

Following the removal of sand by Tanner’s Tree Service , we had  40 yards of screened loam delivered as a base for the new grass seed. This mountain of loam was spread by bulldozer on Friday, April 26th by Mike Johnson, who rented a special machine for this. The next day, Saturday, April 27th, a work party consisting of Donna, Kate, Joel, David, Lynne, Sarah and Victor spent many hours raking, seeding and spreading a layer of hay on the seed. 
BBC Spring Workday:
                      The official spring beach workday was held on Saturday, May 4th. A variety of chores were accomplished. 
                  ●   Todd, Eliot, David and Joel spent quite a bit of time raking and cutting up the debris from the fall hurricane that was still on the grass on the back half of the parking area. They then loaded it onto David's and also Eliot's trailers, and in the back of Todd's truck, and all was brought to the stump dump. 
                  ●   Eliot hooked up the solar fan for the composting outhouse

                  ●   Eliot and David put down the dock pieces.
                   ● Eliot reinforced a few dock pieces and added new stringers. We still need to have someone with some construction skills put the benches back on at the end of the dock "T". We had removed the benches before the hurricane in the thought that perhaps the turbulence from the wave action would not be so severe if the benches were removed. It seems as though that was the case, as the dock did not sustain any damage in this last hurricane, as compared to the hurricane of the fall of 2011, Hurricane Irene.
                   ● The deck pieces were positioned, as they also had been removed for the hurricane. Todd had dug out the stringers that remained prior to the workday and brought new ones. A couple of the deck boards that were rotted were replaced. 
                   ● A crew of Sarah, Jen and Ellen worked for a long time on sanding the rust on the canopy frame, then applying a galvanized silver spray. The frame is now ready for the new canopy, which is being made by Topside Canvas in Westbrook. The have indicated that they will install it themselves no later than June 1st. 
                   ●  Lynne cleaned out the fireplace nicely. One stone is loose and Todd indicated he will fix this but has been unable to located fireproof mortar. Ellen knows of some at a building supply store near her and will pick it up. 
                    ● Todd had brought down some beautiful wood for burning; it just needs to be cut to length.
                    ●Victor and Sarah cleaned out the beach house, which is positioned a bit precariously in the parking lot, waiting for its makeover. It was filled with mud and just generally a mess, it’s contents having been tossed about by the hurricane.
                    ●Joel and Victor spent a good deal of time on cleaning sand and rocks from the roadway area behind the canopy.
Composting toilet:
                     The toilet had been put back in place by David's Boy Scout troop on Sunday, May 18th! Ellen reported that she replaced a screen in the bin and the heavy-duty vinyl piece under the toilet seat. The first aid kit that is normally in the beach house has been relocated to the high shelf in the outhouse, while the new beach house is under construction.

Picnic tables:
                   The picnic tables are in need of paint and staining. This was not done at the workday due to lack of time. A new date for this work was chosen, Saturday, May 18th, at 10 am. All supplies will be on hand. 
                   On the subject of tables, the wooden food table that has served us for so many years is very rotted and not salvageable. Eliot has a lead on a couple tables and David mentioned that he knew of a table that might work as a food table as well. 
Breakwater thoughts:
                    Jen brought up the fact that when her dad, Edwin, built the breakwater many years ago, it was his vision that it extend to the big rock many feet out from the end of the existing breakwater, and be used as a boat launching area.  Funding was the main reason it was not created that way. So Jen wondered if we could keep this in mind when allocating some of the igneous basalt rock that we have a bit of. 
Beach Road Bridge:
                      There has been a new dip in the road over the bridge, with the concern that the rocks are being sucked into the area underneath, perhaps due to the many instances of a high tide when the water comes up over the road. We have had the bridge evaluated several times in the past. Joel and Todd will try to evaluate the area at dead low tide. 
Next Meeting: 


                     The next regular board of director’s meeting will be held on Monday, June 10th, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at the home of Marjorie Spalding
Adjourn-
ment:
Todd made a motion to adjourn the meeting as business was completed.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,




Ellen B. Fales




 Secretary, BBC

Benton Beach Corporation

Treasurer’s Report

May 6, 2013

Income_______________________________________________________
Shareholders assessments received (6 are outstanding).....$    353.81

Hurricane rehab donation from Sandra S. & Ellen F.........$ 1,000.00


TOTAL INCOME..............................................................$ 1,353.81
Expenses______________________________________________________

Tanner’s Tree Service, sand push-back/rock realignment..$ 1,595.25


Town of Guilford Stump Dump, sumac trees & brush.......        10.00


Marjorie Dudley, 12 bales of upland hay............................        60.00


Cherry Hill Construction,2 yards of screened loam............        31.82


Bluff Head Welding c/o M. Johnson, bulldozing/fuel........      467.68


Centro Pizza, lunch for Work Day workers........................        27.60


Testori Brothers Excavation, screened topsoil, 40 yards....   1,106.04


Tuxis Lumber, 1.75” galvanized deck screws....................
        14.87


Van Wilgen’s, “Jump Start” fertilizer concentrate.............+        8.50



TOTAL EXPENSES...........................................................$ 3,321.76

Recapitulation__________________________________________________


Opening balance (from 3/4/2013 report).............................$ 5,326.89


Plus income (per above).....................................................+  1,353.81











$  6,680.70


Minus expenses (per above)............................................... -  3,321.76


Closing balance in operating account, 5/6/2013................
$  3,358.94

Other Accounts:________________________________________________


*Capital Improvement Fund (as of 3/31/2013)..................
$18,966.11


  Legal Fund (as of 8/29/2012)...........................................
$  5,786.89

*Held as a Certificate of Deposit at Guilford Saving’s Bank,

  maturing on January 14, 2014 (.35% or .0035 interest)

Respectfully submitted,









Joel E. Helander, treasurer
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